# The Qamishli Uprising of 2004: Genesis, Events, and Immediate Aftermath (Pre-2010)

#### I. Introduction

The events that unfolded in the northeastern Syrian city of Qamishli in March 2004 represent a critical juncture in the modern history of Syria, particularly concerning the state's relationship with its significant Kurdish minority. Known as the Qamishli Uprising or Serhildan (uprising in Kurdish), these events constituted an unprecedented wave of Kurdish anti-government mobilization and protest within the country. The scale and intensity of the demonstrations reportedly surprised the Syrian government and brought the long-simmering grievances of the Kurdish population sharply into focus, both domestically and internationally. This report examines the Qamishli Uprising, focusing strictly on the period up to the end of 2009. It delves into the historical context of discrimination that fueled the unrest, details the sequence of events in March 2004, analyzes the Syrian government's response, and assesses the immediate aftermath and consequences within this timeframe [User Query]. The uprising stands as a significant marker, revealing the depths of Kurdish alienation and their capacity for collective action against decades of state repression.

# II. Background: Decades of Marginalization (Pre-2004)

The roots of the 2004 Qamishli Uprising lie in decades of systematic discrimination and marginalization experienced by Syria's Kurdish population under the rule of the Arab Socialist Ba'ath Party.

#### A. Systemic Discrimination under Ba'ath Rule

Syria's Kurds constitute the country's largest non-Arab ethnic minority, estimated at 1.5 to 3 million people, or roughly 10-15% of the total population prior to 2011, primarily residing in northern and northeastern regions.<sup>5</sup> The Ba'athist regime, ideologically grounded in pan-Arab nationalism, historically viewed expressions of distinct Kurdish identity as a potential threat to national unity and state integrity.<sup>4</sup> Consequently, Kurds were often treated as second-class citizens, facing exclusion from influential positions within the government and military apparatus.<sup>4</sup> Furthermore, Kurdish regions suffered from purposeful underdevelopment relative to other parts of Syria, lacking comparable social and economic infrastructure and public services.<sup>6</sup>

#### B. Denial of Citizenship and Identity

A pivotal moment in the formal marginalization of Syrian Kurds occurred with the

"extraordinary" census conducted in al-Hasakah governorate in 1962. <sup>10</sup> This census arbitrarily stripped an estimated 120,000 to 150,000 Kurds of their Syrian citizenship, officially classifying them as *ajanib*, or foreigners. <sup>4</sup> The official justification was that these individuals were "alien infiltrators" from neighboring countries, despite many having lived in Syria for generations. <sup>4</sup> Their descendants inherited this stateless status. Another category, the *maktoumeen* (unregistered or "muted"), comprised those unable to register even as *ajanib*, often children of unions between *ajanib* and Syrian citizens, leaving them in an even more precarious legal limbo. <sup>4</sup>

By 2004, hundreds of thousands of Kurds were affected by statelessness.<sup>10</sup> This status carried severe consequences, denying them fundamental civil rights enjoyed by Syrian nationals. Stateless Kurds could not vote, legally own property or businesses, register marriages, obtain passports, access state employment, or enroll in public universities.<sup>4</sup> They carried identification cards marking them as "foreigners".<sup>11</sup> This policy created a significant population segment living under conditions of profound discrimination and legal vulnerability.<sup>14</sup>

#### C. Cultural Repression

The Ba'athist state actively suppressed Kurdish cultural expression. The Kurdish language (Kurmanji) was banned from use in official establishments, education, workplaces, and even private celebrations. Parents were prohibited from registering their children with Kurdish names, and businesses could not carry Kurdish signs. Kurdish music and publications were forbidden. Cultural events, most notably the Nowruz (Kurdish New Year) festival, were severely restricted or banned, often becoming flashpoints for tension. The state also pursued a policy of Arabizing Kurdish place names, further eroding Kurdish cultural geography. This systematic suppression aimed to assimilate Kurds into the dominant Arab national identity.

#### D. Demographic Engineering

Beginning in the 1970s, the Syrian government implemented the "Arab Belt" program, resettling Arab families from other parts of Syria into traditionally Kurdish areas along the borders with Turkey, Iraq, and Iran. <sup>10</sup> This policy was explicitly designed to alter the demographic composition of the region, creating a buffer of Arab settlement and diluting the Kurdish presence. <sup>10</sup> This demographic manipulation fueled inter-ethnic tensions, particularly over land use, as resettled Arabs were sometimes granted grazing rights on Kurdish lands, which Kurds could not legally contest. <sup>10</sup>

#### E. Shifting Dynamics with the PKK

From the late 1970s until 1998, the Syrian regime under Hafez al-Assad provided sanctuary and support to the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), a militant group fighting for Kurdish rights in Turkey.<sup>8</sup> This support was primarily a geopolitical tool to exert pressure on neighboring Turkey, a NATO member.<sup>9</sup> However, this uneasy alliance ended with the 1998 Adana Agreement between Syria and Turkey, under which Damascus committed to ceasing support for the PKK

and cracking down on its activities.<sup>10</sup> This policy shift led to increased repression against Syrian Kurds suspected of PKK affiliation or sympathies, with reports of assassinations and extraditions of PKK cadres.<sup>10</sup> In the early 2000s, new Syrian Kurdish political parties emerged, influenced by the PKK's evolving ideology towards democratic autonomy, most notably the Democratic Union Party (PYD) founded in 2003.<sup>10</sup>

#### F. Pre-existing Tensions and Regional Context

Decades of discriminatory policies and demographic changes had created a climate of deep-seated tension between Kurdish inhabitants and Arab settlers in northeastern Syria, particularly in ethnically mixed cities like Qamishli. The regional context in early 2004 was also significant. The US-led invasion of Iraq in 2003 had overthrown Saddam Hussein's Ba'athist regime and led to the empowerment of Iraqi Kurds, who established a significant autonomous region. This development fueled resentment among some Syrian Arabs, who blamed Kurds for the fall of an Arab regime with which communities in eastern Syria had tribal ties. Conversely, it may have increased assertiveness among Syrian Kurds. The Syrian regime itself felt increasingly isolated internationally and potentially vulnerable. This volatile mix of long-term grievances, local tensions, and regional shifts set the stage for the eruption in March 2004.

# III. The Qamishli Uprising: March 12-18, 2004

The simmering tensions ignited on Friday, March 12, 2004, during a football match in Qamishli, rapidly escalating into widespread protests and violent confrontations.

#### A. The Spark: The Football Match (March 12)

The catalyst for the uprising was a Syrian league football match between the local Qamishli-based team, Al-Jihad, predominantly supported by Kurds, and Al-Fatwa, a team from Deir ez-Zor with primarily Arab supporters. According to multiple accounts, tensions flared when fans of the visiting Al-Fatwa team began chanting provocative slogans, insulting Iraqi Kurdish leaders Massoud Barzani and Jalal Talabani, and reportedly brandishing portraits of Saddam Hussein, whose regime had brutally oppressed Iraqi Kurds. In response, some Kurdish fans reportedly chanted slogans praising US President George W. Bush, whose administration had overthrown Saddam. The provocations quickly escalated into violent clashes between the rival fan groups within the stadium and spilling onto the pitch, involving the use of sticks, stones, and knives.

#### **B. Initial Security Force Response (March 12)**

Syrian police and security forces intervened to quell the violence at the stadium.<sup>11</sup> However, numerous sources allege that the security forces acted with bias, primarily targeting the Kurdish fans and siding with the Arab supporters from Deir ez-Zor.<sup>2</sup> Critically, security forces reportedly resorted to using live ammunition against the Kurdish crowd almost immediately.<sup>2</sup> This initial intervention resulted in fatalities; reports indicate that between six and nine people,

all Kurds and including children, were killed at the stadium on March 12.<sup>2</sup> Initial reports mentioned deaths due to trampling in the chaos, but these were later largely disputed, with gunfire cited as the primary cause of death.<sup>17</sup>

#### C. Escalation and Spread of Protests (March 13 onwards)

The killings at the stadium acted as an accelerant, transforming the initial riot into a widespread popular uprising. On March 13, the funerals held for the victims killed the previous day turned into massive, angry demonstrations in Qamishli. Mourners openly defied the regime, chanting anti-Bashar al-Assad slogans and raising Kurdish flags, potent symbols of Kurdish identity suppressed by the state. <sup>23</sup>

The state's response to these funeral processions further inflamed the situation. Eyewitnesses reported that security forces, travelling in military-style jeeps, opened fire indiscriminately into the long funeral march in Qamishli on March 13.<sup>2</sup> This second wave of shooting resulted in numerous additional deaths and injuries, with one source reporting 23 killed on that day alone.<sup>14</sup>

Fueled by the mounting casualties and decades of pent-up frustration, the protests rapidly spread beyond Qamishli. Over the following days, demonstrations and riots erupted in numerous other Kurdish-populated towns and cities across northern and northeastern Syria, including Amuda, Afrin, Kobani (Ayn al-Arab), al-Hasakah, Derik, Sari Kani (Ras al-Ayn), al-Qahtaniya, and al-Malkiya, as well as in the Kurdish-majority neighborhoods of Syria's largest cities, Aleppo (Ashrafieh and Sheikh Maqsoud) and Damascus (Dummar, Rukneddin). The protests took on an explicitly anti-regime character. Demonstrators attacked symbols of Ba'athist authority, burning down the party's local office in Qamishli and, significantly, toppling a statue of the former president, Hafez al-Assad, echoing the iconic toppling of Saddam Hussein's statue in Baghdad the previous year. Other government buildings, such as the water authority, customs office, and agricultural supplies building in Qamishli, were also targeted and sometimes set ablaze. In Amuda, protestors reportedly attacked a police station. The events marked the first large-scale, violent Kurdish uprising against the Syrian state.

# IV. Syrian Government Response and Repression

The Syrian government reacted to the burgeoning uprising with swift and overwhelming force, aiming to quickly re-establish control and suppress the unprecedented challenge to its authority.

#### A. Military Crackdown

The Syrian military was rapidly deployed to quell the unrest. Thousands of troops, supported by tanks and helicopters, were sent into Qamishli and other major Kurdish towns, effectively surrounding them.<sup>10</sup> Security forces, including riot police, launched extensive crackdown operations to regain control of the streets.<sup>2</sup> Human rights organizations documented numerous accounts of excessive and lethal force being used against largely unarmed Kurdish

civilians during these operations.<sup>2</sup> There were also reports suggesting the government armed or utilized adjacent Arab tribes or villages to assist in suppressing the protests and intimidating the Kurdish population.<sup>10</sup>

#### B. Mass Arrests and Detentions

Parallel to the military deployment, the security services initiated a campaign of mass arrests targeting the Kurdish population. Estimates suggest that over 2,000 individuals, the vast majority of them Kurds, were detained in the days and weeks following March 12.<sup>2</sup> These arrests were often arbitrary, sweeping up young men, women, the elderly, and even children as young as 12 or 14 years old.<sup>2</sup> Random round-ups of young Kurdish men in cities like Qamishli and Damascus were reported.<sup>14</sup> Many of those arrested were held incommunicado, their whereabouts unknown to their families, placing them at heightened risk of abuse.<sup>14</sup>

#### C. Torture and III-Treatment Allegations

Numerous credible reports emerged from detainees, former prisoners, and human rights organizations documenting the widespread use of torture and ill-treatment against Kurds arrested in connection with the uprising.<sup>2</sup> Testimonies described brutal methods including severe beatings with various objects (whips, woodblocks, hands, feet), the application of electric shocks, pulling out fingernails, burning genitalia, forcing objects into the rectum, suspending victims from the ceiling, and dousing them with cold water.<sup>6</sup> At least five or six Kurds reportedly died in detention as a result of torture or mistreatment in the months following the March 2004 events.<sup>6</sup> Despite complaints being raised, even in court proceedings, investigations into torture allegations were reportedly not conducted, and perpetrators within the security forces acted with impunity.<sup>2</sup> Notably, Syria acceded to the UN Convention Against Torture in August 2004 but entered a reservation against Article 20, which allows for independent investigations into systematic torture allegations.<sup>30</sup>

#### D. Official Narrative and Actions

The Syrian government sought to control the narrative surrounding the events, publicly downplaying them as mere "riots" or disturbances rather than a politically motivated uprising. Officials propagated claims that the unrest was instigated by "foreign forces" or infiltrators aiming to destabilize Syria, sometimes specifically alleging collaboration between Syrian Kurdish parties and external actors seeking to annex Syrian territory to northern Iraq. In an attempt to restore calm and project an image of national unity, President Bashar al-Assad visited the region following the crackdown. Subsequently, the government announced pardons or amnesties for some of those arrested, although the exact numbers and scope varied in reports (figures like 312 or 600 released were mentioned, while other sources noted many were amnestied over time, but key activists or members of certain groups like the PYD were excluded). Concurrently, punitive measures were taken against perceived participants, including the expulsion of dozens of Kurdish students from universities across Syria for alleged involvement in peaceful protests.

# V. Immediate Aftermath and Consequences (2004-2009)

The Qamishli Uprising and the state's violent response had profound and lasting consequences for Syria's Kurdish population and their relationship with the Ba'athist regime in the years leading up to 2010.

#### A. Casualties and Displacement

The immediate human cost of the March 2004 events was significant. While official Syrian figures cited 25 deaths, Kurdish sources and international human rights organizations consistently reported higher numbers, generally estimating that at least 30 to 43 people, overwhelmingly Kurds, were killed during the clashes and subsequent crackdown.<sup>2</sup> Over 160 people were reported injured.<sup>2</sup>

The violence and ensuing repression triggered a significant wave of displacement. Thousands of Syrian Kurds fled the country, seeking refuge in the autonomous Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI).<sup>10</sup> In response, authorities in the KRI, along with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and other UN agencies, established refugee camps, notably the Moqebleh camp near Dohuk, to accommodate the influx.<sup>11</sup> Conditions in these camps were basic, often consisting of concrete block houses or tarpaulin-covered structures, with communal facilities.<sup>11</sup> Many refugees remained in these camps for years, unable or unwilling to return to Syria under the prevailing political conditions.<sup>11</sup>

### B. Heightened Repression and Surveillance

The 2004 uprising marked a definitive negative turning point in relations between the Syrian state and its Kurdish minority.<sup>2</sup> Alarmed by the scale of the mobilization, the Syrian leadership adopted a harsher policy of increased repression against Kurdish political and cultural expression in the subsequent years.<sup>2</sup> Authorities explicitly stated that Kurdish gatherings or political activities would no longer be tolerated.<sup>2</sup>

This intensified crackdown manifested in several ways. Security services actively suppressed attempts at public assembly, including demonstrations for Kurdish rights, cultural celebrations like Nowruz, solidarity events with Kurds in neighboring countries, and commemorations of the 2004 uprising itself.<sup>2</sup> In some instances, security forces used lethal force against such gatherings, as seen in the shooting deaths of three Kurds during Nowruz celebrations in March 2008.<sup>2</sup> Even minor acts, like a five-minute vigil held by schoolchildren in 2008 to remember the Qamishli events, resulted in investigations by security services.<sup>2</sup> Prominent Kurdish political leaders and activists faced increased persecution, including arrests and trials, often before military courts or the Supreme State Security Court (SSSC), which lacked basic fair trial guarantees.<sup>2</sup> Charges commonly included vague accusations like "inciting strife" or "weakening national sentiment".<sup>3</sup> Beyond formal persecution, Kurds injured during the uprising or known participants found themselves placed on security "red lists,"

effectively barring them from government employment opportunities.<sup>19</sup>

#### C. Kurdish Political Response and Consciousness

Despite, or perhaps because of, the intensified repression, the 2004 uprising appeared to foster a greater sense of political consciousness and assertiveness among Syrian Kurds.<sup>2</sup> The events were widely seen within the community as a pivotal moment (*Serhildan*), demonstrating a collective will to resist oppression and demand rights.<sup>3</sup> Some Kurdish activists and analysts began to view the uprising as sowing the seeds for a new political era, highlighting the perceived need for greater Kurdish self-reliance, including potential self-administration and defense structures.<sup>23</sup>

Interestingly, while the regime attempted to frame the events in ethnic terms and potentially incite Kurdish-Arab strife, reports suggest this largely failed. <sup>10</sup> In the aftermath, nascent Kurdish political groups like the PYD reportedly began efforts to build alliances with Arab opposition figures in the Jazira region, recognizing shared grievances against the authoritarian state. <sup>10</sup> The uprising, therefore, not only solidified Kurdish opposition to the regime but also potentially laid groundwork for cross-ethnic political cooperation in the face of state repression.

# VI. Significance and Legacy (Pre-2010 Perspective)

Viewed from the perspective of the years immediately following, up to 2009, the Qamishli Uprising held considerable significance within the Syrian political landscape. It marked the dramatic emergence of overt Kurdish anti-establishment protest on a scale previously unseen in Syria. The sheer size and spread of the demonstrations took the Syrian government by surprise, revealing a capacity for mobilization within the Kurdish community that the authorities had perhaps underestimated.

The events garnered significant international media attention, thrusting the long-neglected "Kurdish problem" in Syria onto the world stage and increasing its visibility. Within Syria, although the regime attempted to dismiss the events as mere riots, some Syrian opposition figures viewed the uprising as a significant expression of the broader popular desire to challenge tyranny and authoritarian rule. <sup>19</sup>

For many Kurds and some analysts observing the situation before 2010, the uprising was considered a watershed moment, a foundational event, or even the "first spark" potentially igniting future struggles for rights and recognition.<sup>23</sup> It demonstrated that despite decades of repression, cultural suppression, and political marginalization, the Kurdish population retained a strong sense of identity and the potential for collective action.<sup>1</sup>

However, the immediate legacy also included a hardening of the state's position. The uprising confirmed the regime's perception of Kurdish identity and political aspirations as a fundamental threat, leading directly to the intensified crackdown on all forms of Kurdish political and cultural expression documented in the post-2004 years.<sup>2</sup> Thus, while raising Kurdish consciousness and international awareness, the uprising also ushered in a period of even harsher state control and surveillance for Syria's Kurds in the years leading up to 2010.

#### VII. Conclusion

The Qamishli Uprising of March 2004 stands as a pivotal event in the pre-2010 history of Syria's Kurds. Ignited by provocations at a football match, the unrest rapidly escalated into a widespread expression of deep-seated grievances stemming from decades of systematic discrimination, statelessness, cultural suppression, and political marginalization under the Ba'athist regime. The unprecedented scale of Kurdish mobilization, marked by protests across numerous cities and direct challenges to state symbols, represented a significant departure from previous patterns of dissent.

The Syrian government's response was characterized by swift and brutal repression, involving the deployment of military force, the use of lethal violence against protestors, mass arbitrary arrests, and widespread allegations of torture and ill-treatment in detention. The immediate aftermath saw dozens killed, hundreds injured, thousands detained, and a significant outflow of Kurdish refugees into neighboring Iraqi Kurdistan.

In the years following the uprising (up to 2009), the Syrian state intensified its repressive measures against the Kurdish minority, further restricting political and cultural activities and increasing surveillance and persecution of activists. Simultaneously, the events appeared to galvanize Kurdish political consciousness, fostering a greater sense of collective identity and assertiveness in demanding rights. Viewed within the context of the period before 2010, the Qamishli Uprising was a watershed moment, demonstrating the potent combination of accumulated grievances and the capacity for mass protest among Syria's Kurds, while also foreshadowing the state's unwavering commitment to suppressing dissent through force. It irrevocably altered the relationship between the Syrian state and its Kurdish population, setting a somber precedent for state response to popular mobilization.

#### VIII. Works Cited

- Agence France-Presse (ANF). "21 years ago, the Qamishlo Uprising." ANF English, 12
   March 2025. <sup>23</sup> URL:
  - https://anfenglishmobile.com/rojava-syria/21-years-ago-the-qamishlo-uprising-78359
- Agence France-Presse (ANF). "March 12, 2004: The uprising of Qamishlo." ANF English, 12 March 2020. <sup>17</sup> URL:
  - https://anfenglish.com/features/march-12-2004-the-uprising-of-qamishlo-42251
- Al Jazeera. "Syria detains up to 2000 Kurds." Al Jazeera, 28 March 2004. <sup>20</sup> URL: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2004/3/28/syria-detains-up-to-2000-kurds
- Al Jazeera. "Syrian Arabs fear Iraqi Kurd scenario." *Al Jazeera*, 20 March 2004. URL: <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2004/3/20/syrian-arabs-fear-iraqi-kurd-scenario">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2004/3/20/syrian-arabs-fear-iraqi-kurd-scenario</a>
- Allsopp, Harriet, and Wladimir van Wilgenburg. *The Kurds of Northern Syria:* Governance, Diversity and Conflicts. I.B. Tauris, 2019. <sup>38</sup>
- Amnesty International. Syria: End human rights violations against the Syrian Kurds.
   Press Release, 10 March 2005. <sup>15</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240092005en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240092005en.pdf</a>

- Amnesty International. Syria: Fear of torture and ill-treatment/Fear of incommunicado detention. Urgent Action, MDE 24/032/2004, 13 April 2004. <sup>29</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240322004en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240322004en.pdf</a>
- Amnesty International. Syria: Leading Islamic cleric 'tortured to death'. Press Release, 1
  June 2005. <sup>34</sup> URL:
   https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240362005en.pdf
- Amnesty International. Syria: Mass arrests of Syrian Kurds and fear of torture and other ill-treatment. Press Release, MDE 24/020/2004, 16 March 2004. <sup>21</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240202004en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240202004en.pdf</a>
- Amnesty International. \*Syria: Amnesty International calls on Syria to end repressive measures against Kurds and to set up an independent...<u>source</u> Statement, MDE 24/029/2004, 6 April 2004. <sup>22</sup> URL: https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240292004en.pdf
- Amnesty International. Syria: Torture and ill-treatment/ possible unfair trial. Urgent Action, UA 15/05, MDE 24/003/2005, 20 January 2005. <sup>28</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde24/003/2005/en/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde24/003/2005/en/</a> and <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240032005en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240032005en.pdf</a>
- Amnesty International. Syria Annual Report 2004. Refworld, 26 May 2004. 39 URL: https://www.refworld.org/reference/annualreport/amnesty/2004/en/34829
- ARK Group DMCC. The Syrian conflict: A systems conflict analysis. CDA Collaborative Learning Projects, March 2016. <sup>40</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.cdacollaborative.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/The-Syrian-conflict-A-systems-conflict-analysis.pdf">https://www.cdacollaborative.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/The-Syrian-conflict-A-systems-conflict-analysis.pdf</a>
- Associated Press (AP). "Syria's Kurds call for a democratic state that protects their rights after Assad's fall." AP News, 27 April 2025. <sup>41</sup> URL: <a href="https://apnews.com/article/syria-kurds-qamishli-conference-pyd-sdf-b415d6a9571275b">https://apnews.com/article/syria-kurds-qamishli-conference-pyd-sdf-b415d6a9571275b</a> <a href="b5a5d033cd89185dc">b5a5d033cd89185dc</a> [Note: Date seems incorrect in snippet, likely refers to a later event, but included as source was provided]
- Barkey, Henri J., and Graham E. Fuller. Turkey's Kurdish Question. Rowman & Littlefield, 1998.
- Besançon, Marie L. "Relative Resources: Inequality in Ethnic Wars, Revolutions, and Genocides." *Journal of Peace Research* 42, no. 4 (2005): 393–415.
- Council on Foreign Relations (CFR). "The Kurds' Long Struggle for Statelessness."
   CFR.org, Timeline updated periodically. <sup>26</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.cfr.org/timeline/kurds-long-struggle-statelessness">https://www.cfr.org/timeline/kurds-long-struggle-statelessness</a>
- European Union External Action Service (EEAS). "EU Statement UN General Assembly: International, Impartial and Independent Mechanism for Syria." *EEAS*, [Date not specified, likely post-2011]. <sup>44</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/un-new-york/eu-statement-%E2%80%93-un-general-assembly-international-impartial-and-independent-mechanism-syria">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/un-new-york/eu-statement-%E2%80%93-un-general-assembly-international-impartial-and-independent-mechanism-syria</a> en
- Gunes, Cengiz. The Kurds in a New Middle East: The Changing Geopolitics of a Regional

- Conflict. Palgrave Macmillan, 2019. 42
- Gunter, Michael M. Out of Nowhere: The Kurds of Syria in Peace and War. Hurst Publishers, 2014.
- Hoffman, Sasha. "20 years on: What caused Syria's 'Kurdish Intifada'?" *North Press Agency*, 12 March 2024. <sup>10</sup> URL: <a href="https://npasyria.com/en/94623/">https://npasyria.com/en/94623/</a>
- Holliday, Joseph. The Struggle for Syria in 2011. Middle East Security Report 2. Institute for the Study of War, December 2011. <sup>45</sup> URL: https://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Struggle\_For\_Syria.pdf
- Human Rights Watch (HRW). Group Denial: Repression of Kurdish Political and Cultural Rights in Syria. 26 November 2009. <sup>2</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2009/11/26/group-denial/repression-kurdish-political-and-cultural-rights-syria">https://www.hrw.org/report/2009/11/26/group-denial/repression-kurdish-political-and-cultural-rights-syria</a> and <a href="https://www.hrw.org/reports/syria1109webwcover.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/reports/syria1109webwcover.pdf</a>
- Human Rights Watch (HRW). Syria: Address Grievances Underlying Kurdish Unrest. 19
   March 2004. <sup>14</sup> URL:

   <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2004/03/18/syria-address-grievances-underlying-kurdish-unrest">https://www.hrw.org/news/2004/03/18/syria-address-grievances-underlying-kurdish-unrest</a>
- Human Rights Watch (HRW). Syria: Silenced Kurds. October 1996.
- Human Rights Watch (HRW). World Report 2006. <sup>47</sup> URL: https://www.hrw.org/legacy/wr2k6/wr2006.pdf
- Human Rights Watch (HRW). A Wasted Decade: Human Rights in Syria during Bashar al-Asad's First Ten Years in Power. 16 July 2010. <sup>18</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2010/07/16/wasted-decade/human-rights-syria-during-bashar-al-asads-first-ten-years-power">https://www.hrw.org/report/2010/07/16/wasted-decade/human-rights-syria-during-bashar-al-asads-first-ten-years-power</a>
- Humphreys, Macartan, and Jeremy M. Weinstein. "Who Fights? The Determinants of Participation in Civil War." American Journal of Political Science 52, no. 2 (2008): 436–55.
- Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC). Syria Crisis Common Context Analysis. June 2014. <sup>48</sup> URL:
  - https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/sites/default/files/migrated/2016-11/syria\_crisis\_common\_context\_analysis\_june\_2014.pdf
- Kheder, Zana. "Kurdish Dilemmas in Syria." *Arab Center Washington DC*, 27 February 2020. 8 URL: <a href="https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/kurdish-dilemmas-in-syria/">https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/kurdish-dilemmas-in-syria/</a>
- Kurdistan24. "SDC president calls 2004 Qamishli uprising 'basis of the Syrian popular revolution'." *Kurdistan24*, 12 March 2022. <sup>27</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.kurdistan24.net/en/story/387589/SDC-president-calls-2004-Qamishli-uprising-%27basis-of-the-Syrian-popular-revolution%27">https://www.kurdistan24.net/en/story/387589/SDC-president-calls-2004-Qamishli-uprising-%27basis-of-the-Syrian-popular-revolution%27</a>
- Lowe, Robert. The Syrian Kurds: A People Discovered. Chatham House Middle East Programme Briefing Paper, January 2006. <sup>4</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/public/Research/Middle%20East/bpsyriankurds.pdf">https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/public/Research/Middle%20East/bpsyriankurds.pdf</a>
- McDowall, David. A Modern History of the Kurds. 3rd ed. I.B. Tauris, 2004.

- Moussa, Abbas Ali. "A bullet in the head... Story of survivor from 2004 Qamishli Uprising in Syria." North Press Agency, 12 March 2025. 19 URL: https://npasyria.com/en/123133/
- O'Bagy, Elizabeth. The Free Syrian Army. Middle East Security Report 4. Institute for the Study of War, March 2012. 45
- Romano, David. Review of Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society, by Jordi Tejel.
   International Journal of Middle East Studies 43, no. 1 (2011): 169-171.
- Saleh, Alam. "Kurdish Politics in Syria: The Evolution of the Democratic Union Party (PYD)." Ethnopolitics Papers, no. 33 (2014).
- Saleh, Fabrice. "The Evolution of Kurdish Politics in Syria." Middle East Report Online, 1
  August 2011. <sup>50</sup> URL:
  https://merip.org/2011/08/the-evolution-of-kurdish-politics-in-syria/
- Sfeir, J., & Bohrer, Z. "The Syrian Conflict: Drivers, Dynamics, and Implications." Economic Research Forum Working Paper Series, no. 1384 (2020). 43 URL: https://erf.org.eg/app/uploads/2020/08/1598517117\_265\_414418\_1384.pdf
- Stansfield, Gareth. Iraqi Kurdistan: Political Development and Emergent Democracy.
   Routledge, 2003. 38
- Syriacs Establishing Union Party (SEUP). YouTube video comment section. <sup>51</sup> URL: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NK-xR7gi2\_4
- Syrian Democratic Council (SDC). 27
- Syrian Opposition Coalition (SOC). "Commemorating 20th Anniversary of Syrian Kurdish Uprising Against Assad Regime." ETILAF, 12 March 2024. <sup>25</sup> URL: <a href="https://en.etilaf.org/press/commemorating-20th-anniversary-of-syrian-kurdish-uprising-against-assad-regime">https://en.etilaf.org/press/commemorating-20th-anniversary-of-syrian-kurdish-uprising-against-assad-regime</a>
- Syrians for Truth and Justice (STJ). "Al-Qamishli Events: When Bullets were the Regime's Response to the Demands for Rights." STJ, 12 March 2019. <sup>24</sup> URL: <a href="https://stj-sy.org/en/1222/">https://stj-sy.org/en/1222/</a>
- Tejel, Jordi. *Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society*. 1st ed. Routledge Advances in Middle East and Islamic Studies. Routledge, 2008. <sup>1</sup> ISBN: 9780415613460.
- Tejel, Jordi. "The Qamishli revolt, 2004: The marker of a new era for the Kurds in Syria." Chapter in Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society. 1st ed. Routledge, 2008. DOI: 10.4324/9780203892114-13
- The New Humanitarian (TNH). "Iraq: Increasing numbers of Syrian Kurdish refugees in north." ReliefWeb, 9 August 2004. <sup>37</sup> URL: <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-increasing-numbers-syrian-kurdish-refugees-north">https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-increasing-numbers-syrian-kurdish-refugees-north</a>
- Toivanen, Mari. The Kobane Generation: Second-Generation Diaspora Kurds Mobilising for Rojava. Palgrave Macmillan, 2021.
- U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2004: Syria. 28
   February 2005. <sup>32</sup> URL: <a href="https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41732.htm">https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41732.htm</a>
- U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2005: Syria. 8
   March 2006. <sup>30</sup> URL: <a href="https://2001-2009.state.gov/p/nea/ci/sy/80192.htm">https://2001-2009.state.gov/p/nea/ci/sy/80192.htm</a> and <a href="https://www.refworld.org/reference/annualreport/usdos/2006/en/38365">https://www.refworld.org/reference/annualreport/usdos/2006/en/38365</a>

- U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2006: Syria. 6
   March 2007. <sup>33</sup> URL: <a href="https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78863.htm">https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78863.htm</a>
- van den Berg, H., & van den Berg, M. "The PYD/YPG in the Syrian Conflict: Aspirations for Autonomy in North-eastern Syria." *Brussels School of Governance Report*, June 2022. <sup>55</sup> URL:
  - https://www.brussels-school.be/sites/default/files/The%20PYD:YPG%20in%20the%20Syrian%20Conflict-%20Aspirations%20for%20Autonomy%20in%20North-eastern%20Syria.pdf
- van Wilgenburg, Wladimir. "The PKK and the PYD: An Analysis of Ideological Similarities and Differences." *Kurdish Studies* 2, no. 2 (2014): 119-136. <sup>38</sup>
- Washington Institute for Near East Policy. "U.S. Policy Toward the Syrian Kurds." Policy Focus 141, April 2015. <sup>56</sup> URL: <a href="https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/1935">https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/1935</a>
- Wikipedia contributors. "2004 Qamishli riots." *Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia*. Accessed 30 April 2024. <sup>11</sup> URL: <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2004\_Qamishli\_riots">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2004\_Qamishli\_riots</a>
- Wikipedia contributors (Arabic). "2004 أحداث القامشلي." Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia.
   Accessed 30 April 2024. 12 URL: <a href="https://ar.wikipedia.org/wiki/%D8%A3%D8%AD%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AB">https://ar.wikipedia.org/wiki/%D8%A3%D8%AD%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AB</a> %D8%A7%D
  - https://ar.wikipedia.org/wiki/%D8%A3%D8%AD%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AB\_%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%85%D8%B4%D9%84%D9%8A\_2004
- YASA e.V. Kurdish Centre for Legal Studies & Consultancy. NGO shadow report for the review of the Syrian Arab Republic under the UN convention against torture (CAT). April 2010. <sup>6</sup> URL:
  - https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/DownloadDraft.aspx?key=tF Ol26j8ze1u6rwcKZ1fVHh1lSb23Ys90LGELvlvFDXCEyx8eaeBEUYYiZOSXAPr
- Yildiz, Kerim. The Kurds in Syria: The Forgotten People. Pluto Press, 2005. 38
- Zelin, Aaron Y. "The State of the Syrian Insurgency." The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, Policy Note 10, December 2012.

#### **Works cited**

- 1. The Qamishli revolt, 2004: The marker of a new era for the Kurds in Sy, accessed April 30, 2025,
  - https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/mono/10.4324/9780203892114-13/qamish li-revolt-2004-marker-new-era-kurds-syria-jordi-tejel
- 2. Group Denial: Repression of Kurdish Political and Cultural Rights in Syria | HRW, accessed April 30, 2025,
  - https://www.hrw.org/report/2009/11/26/group-denial/repression-kurdish-political-and-cultural-rights-syria
- 3. Group Denial Human Rights Watch, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/reports/syria1109webwcover.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/reports/syria1109webwcover.pdf</a>
- 4. The Syrian Kurds: A People Discovered Chatham House, accessed April 30, 2025.
  - $\underline{https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/public/Research/Middle\%20Eas}\\ \underline{t/bpsyriankurds.pdf}$

- Jordi Tejel, Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society (New York: Routledge, 2009). Pp. 203. \$140.00 cloth, \$39.95 paper. | International Journal of Middle East Studies - Cambridge University Press, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/international-journal-of-middle-east-st-udies/article/jordi-tejel-syrias-kurds-history-politics-and-society-new-york-routledge-2009-pp-203-14000-cloth-3995-paper/69D19A5B8105E81D6D9648F8B1A EBBB8
- 6. NGO shadow report for the review of the Syrian Arab Republic under the UN convention against torture (CAT), accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/DownloadDraft.aspx?ky=tF0l26j8ze1u6rwcKZ1fVHh1lSb23Ys90LGELvlvFDXCEyx8eaeBEUYYiZOSXAPr">https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/DownloadDraft.aspx?ky=tF0l26j8ze1u6rwcKZ1fVHh1lSb23Ys90LGELvlvFDXCEyx8eaeBEUYYiZOSXAPr</a>
- Syrian Arabs fear Iraqi Kurd scenario | News Al Jazeera, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2004/3/20/syrian-arabs-fear-iraqi-kurd-scenari">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2004/3/20/syrian-arabs-fear-iraqi-kurd-scenari</a>
- 8. Kurdish Dilemmas in Syria Arab Center Washington DC, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/kurdish-dilemmas-in-syria/">https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/kurdish-dilemmas-in-syria/</a>
- 9. An extraordinary tale: The YPG/PYD rises | Henchman, Rebel, Democrat, Terrorist, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.clingendael.org/pub/2021/the-ypgpyd-during-the-syrian-conflict/1-a n-extraordinary-tale-the-ypgpyd-rises/">https://www.clingendael.org/pub/2021/the-ypgpyd-during-the-syrian-conflict/1-a n-extraordinary-tale-the-ypgpyd-rises/</a>
- 10. The history behind the 2004 'Kurdish Intifada', accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://npasyria.com/en/94623/">https://npasyria.com/en/94623/</a>
- 11. 2004 Qamishli riots Wikipedia, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2004">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2004</a> Qamishli riots
- 12. أحداث القامشلي 2004 ويكيبيديا accessed April 30, 2025, https://ar.wikipedia.org/wiki/%D8%A3%D8%AD%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AB\_%D8% A7%D9%84%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%85%D8%B4%D9%84%D9%8A\_2004
- 13. Unrest in Syria Inspires New Wave of Kurdish Activism Refworld, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="http://www.refworld.org/docid/4e3fafe22.html">http://www.refworld.org/docid/4e3fafe22.html</a>
- 14. Syria: Address Grievances Underlying Kurdish Unrest Human Rights Watch, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2004/03/18/syria-address-grievances-underlying-kurdish-unrest">https://www.hrw.org/news/2004/03/18/syria-address-grievances-underlying-kurdish-unrest</a>
- Syria: End human rights violations against the Syrian Kurds Amnesty International, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240092005en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240092005en.pdf</a>
- 16. Toward a Generational Rupture within the Kurdish Movement in Syria? Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://repository.graduateinstitute.ch/record/293067/files/Tejel.pdf">https://repository.graduateinstitute.ch/record/293067/files/Tejel.pdf</a>
- 17. March 12, 2004: The uprising of Qamishlo ANF, accessed April 30, 2025, https://anfenglish.com/features/march-12-2004-the-uprising-of-qamishlo-42251
- 18. A Wasted Decade: Human Rights in Syria during Bashar al-Asad's First Ten Years in Power, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2010/07/16/wasted-decade/human-rights-syria-during-bashar-al-asads-first-ten-years-power">https://www.hrw.org/report/2010/07/16/wasted-decade/human-rights-syria-during-bashar-al-asads-first-ten-years-power</a>

- 19. To Live with a Bullet: 21 Years Since Syria's Kurdish Uprising, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://npasyria.com/en/123133/">https://npasyria.com/en/123133/</a>
- 20. Syria detains up to 2000 Kurds | News Al Jazeera, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2004/3/28/syria-detains-up-to-2000-kurds
- 21. Syria: Mass arrests of Syrian Kurds and fear of torture and other ill-treatment Amnesty International, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240202004en.pdf
- 22. Amnesty International calls on Syria to end repressive measures against Kurds and to set up an independent judicial enqui, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240292004en.pdf
- 23. 21 years ago, the Qamishlo Uprising ANF, accessed April 30, 2025, https://anfenglishmobile.com/rojava-syria/21-years-ago-the-qamishlo-uprising-78359
- 24. Syria: Scars Etched on Memory Syrians for Truth and Justice, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://stj-sy.org/en/1222/">https://stj-sy.org/en/1222/</a>
- 25. Commemorating 20th Anniversary of Syrian Kurdish Uprising Against Assad Regime, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://en.etilaf.org/press/commemorating-20th-anniversary-of-syrian-kurdish-uprising-against-assad-regime">https://en.etilaf.org/press/commemorating-20th-anniversary-of-syrian-kurdish-uprising-against-assad-regime</a>
- 26. Timeline: The Kurds' Long Struggle With Statelessness Council on Foreign Relations, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.cfr.org/timeline/kurds-long-struggle-statelessness
- 27. SDC president calls 2004 Qamishli uprising 'basis of the Syrian popular revolution', accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.kurdistan24.net/en/story/387589/SDC-president-calls-2004-Qamishli-uprising-%27basis-of-the-Syrian-popular-revolution%27">https://www.kurdistan24.net/en/story/387589/SDC-president-calls-2004-Qamishli-uprising-%27basis-of-the-Syrian-popular-revolution%27</a>
- 28. Syria: Torture and ill-treatment/ possible unfair trial Amnesty International, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240032005en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240032005en.pdf</a>
- 29. Syria: Fear of torture and ill-treatment/Fear of incommunicado detention Amnesty International, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240322004en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde240322004en.pdf</a>
- 30. Country Report on Human Rights Practices state.gov, accessed April 30, 2025, https://2001-2009.state.gov/p/nea/ci/sy/80192.htm
- 31. Syria: Torture and ill-treatment/ possible unfair trial Amnesty International, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde24/003/2005/en/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde24/003/2005/en/</a>
- 32. Syria State.gov, accessed April 30, 2025, https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41732.htm
- 33. Syria State.gov, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78863.htm">https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78863.htm</a>
- 34. Syria: Leading Islamic cleric 'tortured to death' Amnesty International, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240362005en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/mde240362005en.pdf</a>
- 35. Full article: Mass violence in Syria: continuity and change Taylor & Francis Online,

- accessed April 30, 2025,
- https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13530194.2021.1916146
- 36. 2004 Qamishli massacre Wikipedia, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2004">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2004</a> Qamishli massacre
- 37. Iraq: Increasing numbers of Syrian Kurdish refugees in north ReliefWeb, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-increasing-numbers-syrian-kurdish-refugees-north">https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-increasing-numbers-syrian-kurdish-refugees-north</a>
- 38. Between Kurdistan and Damascus: Kurdish Nationalism and Arab State Formation in Syria CUNY Academic Works, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5267&context=gc\_et\_ds">https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5267&context=gc\_et\_ds</a>
- 39. Amnesty International Report 2004 Syria | Refworld, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.refworld.org/reference/annualreport/amnesty/2004/en/34829
- 40. The Syrian conflict: A systems conflict analysis | CDA Collaborative Learning, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.cdacollaborative.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/The-Syrian-conflict-A-systems-conflict-analysis.pdf">https://www.cdacollaborative.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/The-Syrian-conflict-analysis.pdf</a>
- 41. Syria's Kurds call for a democratic state that protects their ethnic rights | AP News, accessed April 30, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/syria-kurds-qamishli-conference-pyd-sdf-b415d6a95 71275bb5a5d033cd89185dc
- 42. Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society | Request PDF ResearchGate, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/290564483\_Syria's\_Kurds\_History\_Politics\_and\_Society">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/290564483\_Syria's\_Kurds\_History\_Politics\_and\_Society</a>
- 43. Ethnic Divisions and The Onset of Civil Wars in Syria Economic Research Forum (ERF), accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://erf.org.eg/app/uploads/2020/08/1598517117">https://erf.org.eg/app/uploads/2020/08/1598517117</a> 265 414418 1384.pdf
- 44. EU Statement UN General Assembly: International, Impartial and Independent Mechanism for Syria | EEAS, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/un-new-york/eu-statement-%E2%80%93-un-general-assembly-international-impartial-and-independent-mechanism-syria">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/un-new-york/eu-statement-%E2%80%93-un-general-assembly-international-impartial-and-independent-mechanism-syria</a> en
- 45. the struggle for syria in 2011 Institute for the Study of War, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Struggle\_For\_Syria.pdf">https://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Struggle\_For\_Syria.pdf</a>
- 46. Far From Justice Human Rights Watch, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.hrw.org/reports/syria0209webwcover.pdf
- 47. world report Human Rights Watch, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/legacy/wr2k6/wr2006.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/legacy/wr2k6/wr2006.pdf</a>
- 48. Syria Crisis Common Context Analysis IASC, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/sites/default/files/migrated/2016-11/syria crisis common context analysis june 2014.pdf">https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/sites/default/files/migrated/2016-11/syria crisis common context analysis june 2014.pdf</a>
- 49. Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society (Routledge Advances in Middle East and Islamic Studies): 9780415613460: Tejel, Jordi Amazon.com, accessed April 30,

- 2025, https://www.amazon.com/Syrias-Kurds-Politics-Routledge-Advances/dp/0415613 469
- 50. The Evolution of Kurdish Politics in Syria MERIP, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://merip.org/2011/08/the-evolution-of-kurdish-politics-in-syria/">https://merip.org/2011/08/the-evolution-of-kurdish-politics-in-syria/</a>
- 51. Qamishli uprising 2004 An activist testimony about what happened YouTube, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NK-xR7qi2\_4
- 52. Syria's Kurds: History, Politics and Society 1st Edition Jordi Tej Routledge, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.routledge.com/Syrias-Kurds-History-Politics-and-Society/Tejel/p/book/9780415613460">https://www.routledge.com/Syrias-Kurds-History-Politics-and-Society/Tejel/p/book/9780415613460</a>
- 53. Syria's Kurds: History, politics and society, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://api.pageplace.de/preview/DT0400.9781134096435\_A24933145/preview-9781134096435">https://api.pageplace.de/preview/DT0400.9781134096435\_A24933145/preview-9781134096435</a> A24933145.pdf
- 54. U.S. Department of State Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2005 Syria Refworld, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.refworld.org/reference/annualreport/usdos/2006/en/38365">https://www.refworld.org/reference/annualreport/usdos/2006/en/38365</a>
- 55. The PYD/YPG in the Syrian Conflict: Aspirations for Autonomy in North-eastern Syria Brussels School of Governance, accessed April 30, 2025, <a href="https://www.brussels-school.be/sites/default/files/The%20PYD:YPG%20in%20the%20Syrian%20Conflict-%20Aspirations%20for%20Autonomy%20in%20North-eastern%20Syria.pdf">https://www.brussels-school.be/sites/default/files/The%20PYD:YPG%20in%20the%20Syrian%20Conflict-%20Aspirations%20for%20Autonomy%20in%20North-eastern%20Syria.pdf</a>
- 56. sYrian kUrds U.s. allY The Washington Institute, accessed April 30, 2025, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/1935